Oct 2020

Expanded Access to Naloxone Can Curb Opioid Overdose Deaths

Changes to prescribing laws to improve availability of the overdose reversal drug can reduce fatalities

Overview

Although the opioid crisis has resulted in approximately 450,000 deaths since 1999, evidence shows that increasing the availability of naloxone—a prescription medication that reverses the respiratory depression caused by an opioid overdose—reduces the rate of opioid overdose deaths.¹ Naloxone can be safely administered to prevent overdose-related injuries and death not only by medical professionals but also by lay people who witness an overdose.² And it's been shown that increasing access to naloxone does not increase nonmedical opioid use.³

All U.S. states have enacted at least one law that expands access to naloxone.⁴ However, the scope of these laws differs, and not all of them ensure that naloxone can get into the hands of people most likely to experience or witness an opioid overdose. Some states have taken more innovative approaches to increase access to naloxone beyond the pharmacy: for example, by permitting naloxone distribution in community-based and corrections settings to people who use drugs and to their family and friends.

This brief examines approaches state policymakers, such as legislators and health agency directors, can take to make naloxone widely available to people at risk of experiencing or witnessing an overdose. This includes laws and policies that:

- Increase traditional prescriptions for naloxone.
 - Require health care providers to co-prescribe naloxone for patients receiving high-dose opioids, or opioids combined with benzodiazepines, due to the high risk of overdose from these drugs.
 - Allow providers to prescribe naloxone to third parties who may witness an overdose (i.e., family and friends of people who use opioids).
- Remove the need for individual prescriptions by allowing naloxone to be dispensed without a patient-specific prescription.
- Allow and equip law enforcement officers to carry and administer naloxone.
- Provide to people at risk of overdose who are leaving hospital, treatment, or corrections settings.
 - Encourage hospital emergency departments to provide or prescribe naloxone to people with an opioid-related illness or injury who are at risk of overdose.
 - Require all treatment facilities that receive public funding to prescribe or dispense naloxone to patients upon discharge.
 - Require distribution of naloxone to people being released from corrections settings whose history of opioid use puts them at high risk of overdose.
- Increase community distribution.
 - Permit local agencies and organizations to distribute naloxone to community members who may be likely to witness an overdose.
 - Enact 911 Good Samaritan laws that provide immunity to people who experience or witness an overdose to encourage them to call 911 for help without fear of arrest.
- Reduce costs for individuals and state governments.
 - Mandate coverage in public and private insurance plans to reduce the cost of naloxone for people accessing it through a prescription.
 - Negotiate with naloxone manufacturers for bulk purchase at lower costs to decrease the price burden on state agencies and organizations distributing naloxone.

Increase access to naloxone through traditional prescriptions

Providers who prescribe or dispense naloxone can play a role in expanding the number of people who receive it. States can enact policies that require or allow physicians and other prescribers to write individual naloxone prescriptions to patients who use opioids and their friends and family.

Prescribe naloxone along with high-dose opioids

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) recommends that clinicians co-prescribe naloxone to patients who are at high risk of overdose, such as those who have a high-dose opioid prescription or are concurrently prescribed any combination of opioids and benzodiazepines.⁵ After states began following these guidelines in 2017, rates of co-prescribing naloxone among these patient populations increased, with the highest co-prescription rates in states that formally implemented co-prescribing regulations.⁶

For example, in 2017 the Virginia Board of Medicine enacted regulations requiring that certain patients treated with opioids for pain also be prescribed naloxone, including those who have previously experienced an overdose, are considered at high risk for substance use disorder, have also been prescribed benzodiazepines, or are receiving high doses of opioids.⁷ Compared with the year prior to enacting the regulations, Medicare Part D claims data in 2017 showed a 2,650 percent increase in prescription claims for co-prescribed opioids and naloxone in Virginia. While co-prescribing rates increased nationally during this time, Virginia's rate was the highest across the country.⁸ Furthermore, a study of five states with required co-prescribing, including Virginia, found the dispensation of naloxone grew by 255 percent in the 90 days following implementation of the mandate compared with the 90 days prior.⁹

Implementing such naloxone co-prescribing programs typically involves training primary care providers in how to identify at-risk patients—which providers indicate they are willing to do—and educating patients on how and when to use naloxone. Moreover, patients report feeling safer after receiving naloxone education and prescriptions.¹⁰

Allow third-party prescribing of naloxone

Family and friends of people who use opioids, as well as people at organizations that provide services to this population, are more likely than the general public to witness an opioid overdose, even if they themselves are not at risk. Though medications typically are prescribed for use by the patient, states can authorize physicians and others to prescribe naloxone to third parties, such as family, friends, or service providers, who intend to use the naloxone on someone else.¹¹ As of July 2018, the most recent date for which reliable data is available, 49 states have passed laws permitting third-party prescribing of naloxone.¹²

Dispense naloxone without a patient-specific prescription

Although naloxone is a prescription medication, as of December 2018, 48 states had enacted laws that eliminate the need for a doctor to write a prescription.¹³ Standing orders, protocol orders, collaborative practice agreements, and pharmacist prescriptive authority laws all authorize dispensation of naloxone without a patient-specific prescription:¹⁴

- **Standing orders** authorize pharmacies or other places permitted by the law (e.g., community organizations) to dispense naloxone through the prescribing authority of a state-level medical professional (e.g., secretary of health and human services). Importantly, standing orders can include language that allows dispensation or distribution of naloxone in nonpharmacy settings, making the drug more widely available in the community.
- **Protocol orders** authorize pharmacies to dispense naloxone through the prescribing authority of a state board of health or licensing board.
- **Collaborative practice agreements** authorize specific pharmacies or pharmacy chains in the state to dispense the drug through a formal agreement with a prescriber.
- **Pharmacist prescriptive authority laws** allow pharmacists to dispense naloxone under their own prescriptive authority, without an order or agreement from another prescriber or agency.¹⁵

Once a standing order, protocol order, collaborative practice agreement, or pharmacist prescriptive authority law is in place, anyone at risk of experiencing or witnessing an overdose (or who meets other criteria outlined in the law) is able to receive naloxone from a pharmacy without first going to a doctor.

Increase naloxone access and administration among law enforcement officers

Law enforcement officers are often the first to respond to 911 calls regarding possible overdoses. But many police departments still do not equip their officers with naloxone, even though law enforcement officers can be successfully trained to recognize the signs of an overdose and properly administer naloxone.¹⁶ States can enact policies that prepare and allow these uniformed responders to administer naloxone immediately upon arrival at the scene of an overdose. Police officers can hold and administer naloxone through local or state medication standing orders or naloxone access laws and generally do not face liability for administering naloxone.¹⁷

States can develop training programs with local partners, as did the Quincy, Massachusetts, police department (QPD), when it started the first law enforcement naloxone program in the country. In 2010, following a previousyear spike in opioid overdose deaths, QPD partnered with the Massachusetts Department of Public Health to train all police officers to recognize the signs of an overdose and administer naloxone. In the year after the program was implemented, Quincy's overdose death rate decreased by 66 percent.¹⁸ Between 2010 and 2016, QPD officers reversed more than 500 opioid overdoses, and the program is now a nationally recognized model for equipping law enforcement with naloxone.¹⁹

Broaden naloxone access to individuals discharged from hospital, corrections, and treatment settings

People with a current or prior history of opioids use often come in contact with hospitals, treatment programs, and the criminal justice system, and are at risk of overdose when discharged from these settings into the community.²⁰ States can enact policies to ensure that hospitals, emergency departments, treatment facilities, jails, and prisons provide naloxone to those at risk of overdose upon release.

Provide naloxone through emergency departments

Frequent emergency department (ED) visits are common among people who use drugs, and are associated with a higher risk of subsequent opioid overdose; accordingly, EDs are a logical setting to dispense naloxone.²¹ When given the training and support to do so, ED physicians are willing to provide naloxone to patients at risk of an overdose.²² Furthermore, one study of an urban ED found that more than two-thirds of patients who use opioids were accepting of take-home naloxone, particularly if they had witnessed an overdose or believed they were at risk for one, indicating that distribution in this setting reaches the target population.²³

States can encourage hospital provision of naloxone by developing standards of care for patients at risk of opioid overdose. In 2017, the Rhode Island Department of Health and Department of Behavioral Healthcare, Developmental Disabilities and Hospitals developed and released standards of care that every ED and hospital in the state follows when treating overdose and opioid use disorder.²⁴ Every hospital met the minimum standard of care by June 2018, which includes dispensing or prescribing naloxone to at-risk patients—those being treated for overdose, prescribed high-dose opioids, co-prescribed opioids and benzodiazepines, or have histories of opioid misuse or use disorders—and providing education on administering naloxone prior to discharge. Evaluation of the hospitals' implementation of the standards of care found that they were more likely to offer and provide naloxone than before.²⁵

Additionally, ED visits for nonfatal overdoses are increasing, which—some data suggests—may be partially due to expanded access to naloxone.²⁶ States should consider adopting practices that provide referrals and initiate treatment in the emergency department for patients who have experienced an overdose.

Distribute naloxone to people discharged from corrections settings

People recently released from correctional settings who have a history of opioid use are at high risk of experiencing an overdose, likely due to a lower drug tolerance after a period of abstinence.²⁷ When such individuals are discharged from prison or jail, officials should provide them with naloxone, or a prescription for it.

States can permit such corrections-based naloxone distribution through their naloxone access laws, and purchase the naloxone using state or federal opioid response grant funds and local opioid overdose prevention funds, or obtain it by partnering their corrections agencies with community organizations that provide naloxone. In 2015, New York State's Department of Health and Department of Corrections and Community Supervision partnered with the Harm Reduction Coalition (HRC), a nonprofit organization, to develop an Overdose Education and Naloxone Distribution (OEND) program, which they piloted in the Queensboro Correctional Facility. HRC prepared corrections staff to provide training on overdose education and naloxone administration to all people scheduled for release from incarceration within 90 days. All OEND training participants in the facility were given a naloxone kit to be kept with their personal property and could choose whether to take it upon release. From the start of the program in 2015 through the beginning of 2018, more than 6,000 individuals released from Queensboro Correctional Facility received naloxone kits, with at least 14 documented overdose reversals. By June 2017, all 54 New York state prisons were providing OEND training and naloxone kits.²⁸

Distribute naloxone to people discharged from inpatient and outpatient treatment programs

People exiting drug treatment programs may also have a lower opioid tolerance than when they entered that puts them at risk for overdose, especially if treatment is abstinence-based or does not include medications for opioid use disorder.²⁹ Given this risk, all people departing treatment settings should be equipped with naloxone. States can require treatment facilities that receive public funding to prescribe or dispense naloxone upon discharge without affecting program budgets; the cost of naloxone can typically be covered by the patient's insurance as part of treatment.³⁰

Expand naloxone access and encourage its use in the community

People who use drugs, and their family and friends, are most likely to witness an overdose, and therefore are in the best position to respond immediately to an overdose. States can enact policies that permit and encourage naloxone distribution to, and administration by, lay people.

Distribute naloxone to community members who may witness an overdose

A survey from 2014 found 140 community organizations across the United States had established 644 local OEND sites to provide naloxone to individuals, particularly those at high risk of witnessing an overdose such as people who use drugs and their families and friends.³¹ From 1996 to 2014, 136 of these organizations reported training over 152,000 people to identify an overdose and administer naloxone, and documented nearly 26,500 overdose reversals.³² Such naloxone distribution programs are successful because they are able to directly reach people in active drug use who are at highest risk for overdose.³³ To ensure that community organizations can establish these programs, states should authorize them to distribute naloxone in their standing orders, via both in-person provision and mail delivery, in order to reach people who may not be able to access a naloxone distribution site.

For example, the Massachusetts Department of Public Health funds and oversees the state OEND program. A standing order issued by the medical director in 2007 permitted nonmedical staff to train community members on naloxone's use and also distribute it.³⁴ Between 2007 and 2009, local agencies and organizations that provide services to people who use drugs established 19 OEND programs to train laypeople to recognize the signs of an overdose and administer naloxone. The OEND programs also distributed naloxone rescue kits to all training participants. Evaluation of overdose death rates from 2002 through 2009 showed significantly reduced rates in the 19 communities with OEND programs, versus those without one.³⁵

Enact 911 Good Samaritan laws

Ideally, the person who administers naloxone should call for medical assistance and stay with the individual who has overdosed to ensure that he or she receives prompt medical attention.³⁶ However, as people who use drugs are the most likely to witness an overdose, they may fear that providing or calling for help would put themselves legally at risk for being at the scene while using or possessing drugs or related paraphernalia.

911 Good Samaritan laws provide limited immunity to people who call for emergency medical services or administer naloxone, and to other bystanders of an overdose, to encourage them to seek help without fear of arrest or prosecution for drug-related crimes.³⁷ State enactment of a Good Samaritan law is associated with a 15 percent reduction in the incidence of opioid overdose deaths compared with before the law was in place, according to a 2014 study of 21 states that had already passed such a law.³⁸ CDC recommends that such laws offer protection from criminal or supervision violation charges, warrant searches, and property seizure to everyone at the scene of an overdose, including the person experiencing the overdose, the person seeking care or administering naloxone, and any other bystanders.³⁹

As of 2018, 46 states and the District of Columbia had passed Good Samaritan laws.⁴⁰ Vermont's law is one of the most comprehensive in the country: While most such laws provide limited immunity for minor drug-related crimes for the person experiencing an overdose and the individual who calls for medical attention, Vermont's includes limited immunity for any crime under the Controlled Substances Act, to any bystander at the scene, or within close proximity to the scene of an overdose.⁴¹ However, when it comes to the range of offenses—and the people on the scene—covered by immunity, Good Samaritan laws vary from state to state, and are rarely as comprehensive as Vermont's or as CDC's guidance.⁴²

Increase access to naloxone by reducing its cost

While all state Medicaid programs currently cover naloxone, individual states can also mandate, through legislative action, that all insurance plans that offer prescription coverage include coverage of naloxone. In 2016, for example, Rhode Island passed a law requiring every individual and group health insurance plan with prescription coverage to provide coverage of naloxone,⁴³ even if it is intended for use on someone other than the insured.⁴⁴

States can also negotiate with manufacturers to bulk purchase naloxone at a reduced price. Massachusetts negotiated with a pharmaceutical wholesaler to offer its municipalities a discounted bulk purchasing option through the State Office of Pharmacy Services to provide naloxone to local agencies (e.g., emergency response, law enforcement, health departments, education).⁴⁵ The Massachusetts legislature in 2015 also established the Municipal Naloxone Bulk Purchase Trust Fund, comprising revenue from municipalities, settlement money from prescription opioid manufacturer lawsuits, and, more recently, money appropriated from the legislature.⁴⁶ The bill offsets the costs of naloxone for fire and police department programs;⁴⁷ in 2018, the legislation was amended to allow nonprofit organizations to also participate in the trust fund program.⁴⁸ As of 2017, 143 municipalities, 10 school districts, and two sheriff's departments had used the fund to purchase naloxone.⁴⁹

Conclusion

Naloxone can be safely administered by—and prescribed, dispensed, and distributed to—people at risk of overdose or who may witness an overdose in a variety of settings. States and communities have made legal and regulatory changes to increase the availability and accessibility of naloxone, and policymakers should look to these successful initiatives as a guide to further expand naloxone access. Removing barriers to naloxone accessibility should be a main priority in order to reduce the number of opioid overdose deaths across the country.

Endnotes

- 1 H. Hedegaard, A.M. Miniño, and M. Warner, "Drug Overdose Deaths in the United States, 1999-2018" (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020), https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/databriefs/db356_tables-508.pdf; C. McClellan et al., "Opioid-Overdose Laws Association With Opioid Use and Overdose Mortality," *Addictive Behaviors* 86 (2018): 90-95, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. addbeh.2018.03.014.
- J. Zibbell et al., "Non-Fatal Opioid Overdose and Associated Health Outcomes Final Summary Report" (Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, 2019), https://aspe.hhs.gov/pdf-report/non-fatal-opioid-overdose-and-associated-health-outcomes-finalsummary-report; Healthcare Quality Improvement Partnership, "A Guide to Quality Improvement Methods" (2015), https://www.hqip. org.uk/resource/guide-to-quality-improvement-methods/; National Institute of Drug Abuse, "What Is Naloxone?," accessed 2020, https://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/drugfacts/naloxone.
- 3 McClellan et al., "Opioid-Overdose Laws."
- 4 Prescription Drug Abuse Policy System, Naloxone Overdose Prevention Laws, 2017, http://pdaps.org/datasets/laws-regulatingadministration-of-naloxone-1501695139.
- 5 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Vital Signs: Life-Saving Naloxone from Pharmacies," last modified Aug. 6, 2019, accessed Sept. 10, 2019, https://www.cdc.gov/vitalsigns/naloxone/index.html.
- 6 C.M. Jones et al., "Naloxone Co-Prescribing to Patients Receiving Prescription Opioids in the Medicare Part D Program, United States, 2016-2017," JAMA 322, no. 5 (2019): 462-64, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/31386124.
- 7 Virginia Department of Health Professions, Board of Medicine. Board of Medicine regulations on opioid prescribing and buprenorphine. https://www.dhp.virginia.gov/medicine/newsletters/OpioidPrescribingBuprenorphine03142017.pdf.
- 8 Jones et al., "Naloxone Co-Prescribing."
- 9 T.C. Green et al., "Laws Mandating Coprescription of Naloxone and Their Impact on Naloxone Prescription in Five U.S. States, 2014-2018," *American Journal of Public Health* 110, no. 6 (2020): 881-87, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/32298179.
- 10 E. Behar, R. Bagnulo, and P.O. Coffin, "Acceptability and Feasibility of Naloxone Prescribing in Primary Care Settings: A Systematic Review," *Preventive Medicine* 114 (2018): 79-87, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6082708/#R32.
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Preventing the Consequences of Opioid Overdose: Understanding Naloxone Access Laws" (Minnesota Prevention Resource Center, 2018), https://mnprc.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/naloxoneaccess-laws-tool.pdf.
- 12 C. Davis, "Legal Interventions to Reduce Overdose Mortality: Naloxone Access and Good Samaritan Laws" (The Network for Public Health Law, 2018), https://www.networkforphl.org/resources/legal-interventions-to-reduce-overdose-mortality-naloxone-access-and-good-samaritan-laws/.
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Preventing the Consequences of Opioid Overdose."
- 15 Ibid.
- 16 K.D. Wagner et al., "Training Law Enforcement to Respond to Opioid Overdose With Naloxone: Impact on Knowledge, Attitudes, and Interactions with Community Members," *Drug and Alcohol Dependence* 165 (2016): 22-8, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/27262898.
- 17 C.S. Davis et al., "Engaging Law Enforcement in Overdose Reversal Initiatives: Authorization and Liability for Naloxone Administration," American Journal of Public Health 105, no. 8 (2015): 1530-7, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26066921.
- 18 C.S. Davis et al., "Expanded Access to Naloxone Among Firefighters, Police Officers, and Emergency Medical Technicians in Massachusetts," American Journal of Public Health 104, no. 8 (2014): e7-e9, https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2014.302062; Harvard Kennedy School Ash Center, Government Innovators Network, "Quincy Police Narcan Program," https://www.innovations.harvard.edu/ quincy-police-narcan-program.
- 19 Bureau of Justice Assistance, National Training and Technical Assistance Center,, "What Are Some Success Stories of Law Enforcement Overdose Reversal Programs?," Bureau of Justice Assistance, National Training and Technical Assistance Center, https://bjatta.bja.ojp. gov/naloxone/what-are-some-success-stories-law-enforcement-overdose-reversal-programs; Harvard Kennedy School Ash Center, "Quincy Police Narcan Program."
- 20 J.E. Brady et al., "Emergency Department Utilization and Subsequent Prescription Drug Overdose Death," Annals of Epidemiology 25, no. 8 (2015): 613-19 e2, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25935710.; I.A. Binswanger et al., "Mortality After Prison Release: Opioid Overdose and Other Causes of Death, Risk Factors, and Time Trends From 1999 to 2009," Annals of Internal Medicine 159, no. 9 (2013): 592-600, https://www.acpjournals.org/doi/10.7326/0003-4819-159-9-201311050-00005.

- 21 Brady et al., "Emergency Department Utilization."
- 22 E.A. Samuels et al., "Emergency Department-Based Opioid Harm Reduction: Moving Physicians From Willing to Doing," Academic Emergency Medicine 23, no. 4 (2016): 455-65, https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/acem.12910.
- 23 A. Kestler et al., "Factors Associated With Participation in an Emergency Department-Based Take-Home Naloxone Program for At-Risk Opioid Users," *Annals of Emergency Medicine* 69, no. 3 (2017): 340-46, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27745764.
- 24 Rhode Island Department of Health and Department of Behavioral Healthcare and Hospitals Development Disabilities, "Levels of Care for Rhode Island Emergency Departments and Hospitals for Treating Overdose and Opioid Use Disorder" (2017).
- 25 E.A. Samuels et al., "The Impact of Statewide Emergency Department Opioid Overdose Treatment Standards on Naloxone Distribution, Behavioral Counseling, and Referral to Treatment," Annals of Emergency Medicine 74, no. 4 (2019): S64, https://doi.org/10.1016/j. annemergmed.2019.08.167.
- 26 A.M. Vivolo-Kantor et al., "Nonfatal Drug Overdoses Treated in Emergency Departments—United States, 2016-2017," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 69, no. 13 (2020): 371-76, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7119520/; R. Abouk, R.L. Pacula, and D. Powell, "Association Between State Laws Facilitating Pharmacy Distribution of Naloxone and Risk of Fatal Overdose," JAMA Internal Medicine 179, no. 6 (2019): 805-11, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/31058922.
- 27 Binswanger et al., "Mortality After Prison Release"; S.I. Ranapurwala et al., "Opioid Overdose Mortality Among Former North Carolina Inmates: 2000–2015," American Journal of Public Health 108, no. 9 (2018): 1207-13, https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2018.304514.
- 28 V. Anthony-North et al., "Corrections-Based Responses to the Opioid Epidemic: Lessons From New York State's Overdose Education and Naloxone Distribution Program" (Vera Institute of Justice, 2018), https://www.vera.org/publications/corrections-responses-to-opioidepidemic-new-york-state.
- 29 A.I. Leshner and M. Mancher, "Medications for Opioid Use Disorder Save Lives" (National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine, 2019), https://www.nap.edu/catalog/25310/medications-for-opioid-use-disorder-save-lives.
- 30 J.J. Carroll, T.C. Green, and R.K. Noonan, "Evidence-Based Strategies for Preventing Opioid Overdose: What's Working in the United States" (National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2018), http://www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/pdf/pubs/2018-evidence-based-strategies.pdf.
- 31 E. Wheeler et al., "Opioid Overdose Prevention Programs Providing Naloxone to Laypersons—United States, 2014," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 64, no. 23 (2015): 631-5, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm6423a2.htm.
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 E. Wheeler et al., "Opioid Overdose Prevention Programs Providing Naloxone to Laypersons—United States, 2014," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 64, no. 23 (2015): 631-5, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/mm6423a2.htm; C. Rowe et al., "Predictors of Participant Engagement and Naloxone Utilization in a Community-Based Naloxone Distribution Program," Addiction 110, no. 8 (2015): 1301-10, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25917125; Wheeler et al., "Opioid Overdose Prevention Programs."
- 34 Harm Reduction Coalition, "Guide to Developing and Managing Overdose Prevention and Take-Home Naloxone Projects" (2012), https:// harmreduction.org/hrc2/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/Resource-OverdosePrevention-GuidetoDevelopingandManagingOverdosePreventionandTakeHomeNaloxoneProjects.pdf.
- 35 A.Y. Walley et al., "Opioid Overdose Rates and Implementation of Overdose Education and Nasal Naloxone Distribution in Massachusetts: Interrupted Time Series Analysis," *BMJ* 346 (2013): f174, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23372174.
- 36 Harm Reduction Coalition, "Opioid Overdose Basics: Responding to Opioid Overdose," last modified Sept. 1, 2020, accessed Sept. 10, 2020, https://harmreduction.org/issues/overdose-prevention/overview/overdose-basics/responding-to-opioid-overdose/.
- 37 K.E. Tobin, M.A. Davey, and C.A. Latkin, "Calling Emergency Medical Services During Drug Overdose: An Examination of Individual, Social and Setting Correlates," *Addiction* 100, no. 3 (2005): 397-404, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15733253; A.D. Latimore and R.S. Bergstein, "'Caught with a Body' yet Protected by Law? Calling 911 for Opioid Overdose in the Context of the Good Samaritan Law," *International Journal of Drug Policy* 50 (2017): 82-89, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29040841.
- 38 McClellan et al., "Opioid-Overdose Laws"; A. Jakubowski et al., "Knowledge of the 911 Good Samaritan Law and 911-Calling Behavior of Overdose Witnesses," Substance Abuse 39, no. 2 (2018): 233-38, https://doi.org/10.1080/08897077.2017.1387213.; Davis, "Legal Interventions to Reduce Overdose Mortality."
- 39 Carroll, Green, and Noonan, "Evidence-Based Strategies for Preventing Opioid Overdose."
- 40 C. Davis, "Legal Interventions to Reduce Overdose Mortality."
- 41 Possession and Control of Regulated Drugs, 18 V.S.A. § 4254, Vermont General Assembly (2017), https://legislature.vermont.gov/ statutes/section/18/084/04254.
- 42 C. Davis, "Overdose 'Good Samaritan' Laws Should Protect, Not Punish," The Network for Public Health Law, Jan. 26, 2020, https://www. networkforphl.org/news-insights/overdose-good-samaritan-laws-should-protect-not-punish/.

- 43 Accident and Sickness Insurance Policies, H7710, State of Rhode Island (2016), http://webserver.rilin.state.ri.us/BillText16/HouseText16/ H7710.htm. Language in the legislation refers to "opioid antagonists" that can reverse an opioid overdose rather than naloxone specifically in order to account for any new drugs that may later be approved by the Federal Drug Administration.
- 44 Ibid.
- 45 Commonwealth of Massachusetts, "Naloxone Resources for Municipalities, State Agencies, and First Responder Departments," https:// www.mass.gov/service-details/naloxone-resources-for-municipalities-state-agencies-and-first-responder.
- 46 Commonwealth of Massachusetts, "Budget Summary FY2019 Municipal Naloxone Bulk Purchase Trust Fund" (2018), https://budget. digital.mass.gov/bb/gaa/fy2019/os_19/h26.htm; A. Phillips, "State Senate Passes Amendment to Finance Naloxone Bulk Purchase Program," WWLP Massachusetts, May 23, 2019, https://www.wwlp.com/news/massachusetts/state-senate-passes-amendment-tofinance-naloxone-bulk-purchase-program/.
- 47 Commonwealth of Massachusetts, "Narcan Fund," https://www.mass.gov/service-details/narcan-fund.
- 48 Commonwealth of Massachusetts, "Budget Summary FY2019 Municipal Naloxone Bulk Purchase Trust Fund."
- 49 Phillips, "State Senate Passes Amendment."

This brief was updated on Nov. 4, 2020 to reflect the specific circumstances under which patients receiving opioids in Virginia should be co-prescribed naloxone.

For further information, please visit: pewtrusts.org/substancemisuse

Contact: Erin Davis, communications manager Email: edavis@pewtrusts.org Project website: pewtrusts.org/substancemisuse

The Pew Charitable Trusts is driven by the power of knowledge to solve today's most challenging problems. Pew applies a rigorous, analytical approach to improve public policy, inform the public, and invigorate civic life.